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New Jersey Pinelands Commission appoints Nancy B. Wittenberg of  

Toms River as its new Executive Director  
 
NEW LISBON, N.J. – During a special meeting held today, the New Jersey Pinelands 
Commission appointed Nancy B. Wittenberg of Toms River, Ocean County as the agency's new 
Executive Director. 
 
Wittenberg has served as the Assistant Commissioner of Climate and Environmental Compliance 
for the New Jersey Department of Environmental Protection (DEP) since May 2006. She will 
officially begin her new post on January 3, 2011 at an annual salary of $135,000. 
 
"I am honored to be chosen as the new Executive Director of the Pinelands Commission, and I 
look forward to working with the Commission and its staff to carry out the Pinelands Protection 
Program," Wittenberg said. "I will always look fondly on my experiences working with the New 
Jersey Department of Environmental Protection and its talented staff of professionals who share 
my passion and commitment for preserving New Jersey's environment." 
 
Wittenberg will replace John C. Stokes, who is retiring from the post effective January 1, 2011. 
Stokes was appointed as the Commission's Executive Director in April 2003, after serving 23 
years as the panel's Assistant Director. 
 
After voting to accept Stokes' resignation with regrets, the Commission formed a Search 
Committee for his successor. The Search Committee is composed of several Pinelands 
Commission members and three other people who are knowledgeable of the Commission and its 
programs. Committee members interviewed six highly qualified candidates for the Executive 
Director position and recommended that two of those candidates be interviewed by the full 
Pinelands Commission. After conducting the interviews, the Commission chose to appoint 
Wittenberg to the post. 
 
"As much as we regret losing John Stokes, we feel that Nancy Wittenberg is highly qualified and 
will fill the position of Executive Director admirably," said Candace Ashmun, the Pinelands 
Commission's Acting Chair. 
 
In her position at the DEP, Wittenberg is responsible for all aspects of direction and oversight of 
statewide programs covering air quality permitting and planning, climate change, energy, solid 
and hazardous waste planning and regulation, pollution prevention, radiation protection, nuclear 
safety and pollution and release prevention. She is responsible for a staff of 530 people and a 
budget totaling approximately $60 million.  
 

(MORE) 



 
2

Pinelands Press Release 
Page 2… 
 
Wittenberg served as the Director of Environmental Affairs for the New Jersey Builders 
Association from August 1994 to April 2006, providing technical support, training and guidance 
to the Association's membership relative to environmental, land use and other related matters. She 
served as the Director of the Division of Environmental Quality for the DEP from November 
1990 to August 1991, a position in which she oversaw 400 employees who are responsible for 
State programs that cover air quality planning, enforcement and permitting, radiation protection, 
pesticides, emergency response, release prevention, right to know, and the analytical laboratory. 
Wittenberg served as the DEP's Director of the Office of Energy from August 1991 to 1994. In 
that position, she directed all activities related to the State's energy policies and programs that 
included the development and implementation of the State Energy Master Plan. Prior to being 
employed by the DEP, she worked as the Assistant Vice President of Health and Safety for the 
Triborough Bridge & Tunnel Authority in New York City and as a Director, Manager and 
Environmental Specialist with the New York City Transit Authority. 
 
Wittenberg holds a master's degree in environmental engineering from Duke University and a 
bachelor's degree in biology from the University of Vermont.  
 
The Pinelands Commission is an independent state agency that is governed by a 15 member 
board of directors. It is charged with protecting the million-acre Pinelands Area, which includes 
parts of Atlantic, Burlington, Camden, Cape May, Cumberland, Gloucester and Ocean counties. 
The Executive Director is responsible for the daily operations of the Commission and its staff of 
approximately 45 planners, scientists, environmental reviewers, educators and others. 
 
Today's action by the Pinelands Commission does not take effect until 10 days after a copy of the 
minutes of the meeting have been delivered to the Governor to allow time for his review and 
consideration. 
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